State of Maryland 
ELEVATOR SAFETY REVIEW BOARD
Business Meeting Minutes 
DATE:


June 19, 2015
TIME: 


10:00 a.m.

LOCATION:
500 N. Calvert Street

                     

2nd Floor Conference Room
Baltimore, MD  21202

PRESENT:

Ed M. Hord, Chairman   
Mike W. Moran                                 




Charles E. Meeks                                 




Rick J. Lowman
Don Greulich
Sonny Yeatman
ABSENT:
None
VACANCIES:

Three (3) positions to be filled by the Governor’s Office           

STAFF PRESENT:       
Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Boards 

Larry Kreseski, Chief Elevator Inspector, Labor and Industry

Rob Gravel, Safety Program Manager, Labor and Industry

Jessica Carter, Assistant Attorney General 

Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Specialist

GUESTS PRESENT:
Chris Cromwell, Bedco Mobility

George Boecker, IUEC 7      

Call To Order
Ed M. Hord, Chairman, called the regular meeting of the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board to order at 10:05 a.m.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the business meeting held on April 17, 2015 were approved with corrections.  Motion (I) was made by Mr. Yeatman, seconded by Mr. Lowman, and unanimously carried that the minutes of the business meeting be approved with corrections. 
Chairman’s Report
Mr. Hord stated to the Board that AAG Carter would briefly discuss during this meeting an elevator accident on May 28, 2015 of an individual who was fatally injured in the basement level of the shaft (pit), while attempting to service equipment within the pit.  
Complaint Committee Report

Mr. Greulich presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee:  
Elevator Complaints 

Investigation 

ELEV-150002  

ELEV-150003 
Motion (II) was made by Mr. Yeatman, seconded by Mr. Lowman, and unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Complaint Committee. 
QEI Subcommittee Report

Mr. Yeatman briefly discussed to the Board the recommendations of the Subcommittee to the Division of Labor and Industry (DLI), which met on June 2, 2015. Mr. Yeatman mentioned that the following individuals were attendance: Mr. Pete Meeks, Mr. Rick Lowman, Mr. Larry Kreseski, Mr. George Boecker and Mr. Mark Nutting.  The subcommittee discussed issues concerning all elevator safety tests in the State of Maryland.  As a result, the Subcommittee recommends that all testing, T-1, as being required by Code, will be witnessed by the QEI Inspector which is registered with the State of Maryland.  Also, the Subcommittee recommends that all elevator mechanics be required to provide his/her license/registration number on all inspection forms.               

Motion (III) was made by Mr. Greulich, seconded by Mr. Moran, and unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the QEI Subcommittee Report.        

CPC Committee Report

Mr. Meeks stated to the Board that the CPC Committee met on this date, reviewed Elevator World, Inc. application and curriculum.  Mr. Meeks stated that he believes Elevator World continuing education courses meet the intent and needs of continuing education.  He further explained that the IUEC program and NAEC/CET program both utilize and recognize Elevator World as an acceptable provider of continuing education.  Mr. Yeatman disagreed with Mr. Meeks stating that the IUEC program does not recognize Elevator World as a continuing education provider.  Mr. Hord suggested to the Board to take a vote to grant Elevator World, Inc. approval as an acceptable course provider for continuing education in the State of Maryland.                 

Motion (IV) was Mr. Lowman, seconded by Mr. Moran, and one (1) opposed, four (4) passed to approve Elevator World, Inc. as an acceptable course provider for continuing education in the State of Maryland.      

Licensing Report Update
Applications/Qualifications Review Committee
Mr. Meeks reported to the Board that the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee met on this date, reviewed and approved three (3) elevator mechanic license applications.  There were three (3) elevator mechanic application referred to the Board for further review.    
There was no elevator contractor applications reviewed or approved.  There were no elevator contractor applications referred to the Board for further review.                       
Motion (V) was made by Mr. Greulich, seconded by Mr. Yeatman, and unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee.
Review of Examination Statistics and License Totals
Ms. Bailey reported that no candidates were tested in May, 2015. Since January 2015, the passing rate is 100%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 100%.  There are currently 833 active licensees.
Exam Update   
Ms. Meyers informed the Board that the exam panel is in the process of rescheduling the April 30th cancelled meeting regarding the accessibility lift mechanic exam.  Currently, the panel is working on rating the new test questions.  She informed the Board that an update will be provided at the next scheduled meeting.   
Old Business 
Board Membership 
Mr. Yeatman stated to the Board that there are two (2) public member position vacancies.  Mr. Yeatman inquired to Ms. Bailey whether or not these two (2) public member vacancies will be filled soon. Ms. Bailey stated that filling positions is an ongoing issue within the Division of Occupational and Professional Licensing.  Mr. Yeatman inquired as to what is the specific definition of a public member. Ms. Bailey stated that a public member is an individual who does not have an interest in the industry.  AAG Carter reported that the definitions of Board membership can be found in the Maryland Public Safety Code Annotated, §12-820 as follows:   
“(1) The Board consists of ten members: (i) as an ex officio member, the Commissioner; and
(ii) nine members appointed by the Governor with the advice of the Secretary and with the advice and consent of the Senate. (2) Of the nine appointed members of the Board: (i) one shall represent a major elevator manufacturing company or its authorized representative; (ii) one shall represent an elevator servicing company; (iii) one shall represent the architectural design profession; (iv) one shall represent a municipal corporation in the State; (v) one shall represent a building owner or manager; (vi) one shall represent labor involved in the installation, maintenance, and repair of elevators; (vii) One shall represent the elevator interior renovation industry; and (viii) two shall be members of the public.”
Mr. Moran stated that prior to their being an elevator renovator licensee; he had difficulty obtaining membership with Board due to his affiliation in the elevator industry.  AAG Carter stated that the State of Maryland is having difficulty filling positions; however, the Department State is in the process of developing a page on its website to solicit volunteers interested in serving on the Boards.  Ms. Bailey also informed the Board that Cris Mendoza, who represented the municipal corporation position, had resigned earlier this year.  Currently, the Board has two (2) public member position vacancies and one (1) municipal corporation position vacancy.             

New Business
Elevator Accident Report

Mr. Yeatman inquired to Mr. Kreseski whether or not this Board can give elevator accident reports on a case by case basis.   Mr. Kreseski stated that DLI reports elevator accidents in the StateStat report.  Mr. Yeatman requested on behalf of the Board to have access to this report. Ms. Bailey inquired to Mr. Kreseski as to how many accidents are reported in StateStat.  Mr. Kreseski stated these reports are published in the annual report.  It is available to the public. Mr. Hord requested O&P Staff to provide this report for the Board to review and add this as an agenda item prior to the next scheduled Board meeting.          
Executive Director’s Report

Ms. Bailey stated that she had no report to offer. Ms. Bailey thanked Ms. Meyers for her support and commitment in serving double duty as both the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board and Plumbing Board Secretary.       
Counsel’s Report 
AAG Carter stated that DLI reported an elevator accident on May 28, 2015 of an individual who was fatally injured in the basement level of the shaft (pit), while attempting to service equipment within the pit.  The individual involved was not licensed as an elevator mechanic in the State of Maryland.  Mr. Hord stated that it is unfortunate situation because individuals working in the industry are not aware that they need to be licensed.  Mr. Kreseski stated that this was a LULA elevator.  Mr. Kreseski also stated that an individual servicing this type of elevator requires that a brace and proper safety devices should be in place.  DLI has proposed a drafted letter warning the public of this situation of unauthorized individuals not using proper equipment, which can lead to a fatal accident.  
Mr. Greulich suggested to DLI that a light switch should also be in place to ensure safety measures are being met.  Mr. Lowman stated that there should be information readily available to inform the public such as an article or newsletter on the website. Mr. Kreseski also informed the Board that Thomas Meighen, Commissioner of DLI is in the process of drafting a proposal to change the language changed from “observe” to “verify.” Mr. Hord agreed with Mr. Kreseski to have the language changed.  AAG Carter informed the Board that information regarding the outcome of this issue will be provided at the next scheduled meeting.              
Public Comments
Next Meeting
The next meeting is scheduled for August 21, 2015 at 10:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 2nd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.    

Adjournment 
There being no further business, Motion (VI) was made by Mr. Lowman, seconded by Mr. Moran to adjourn the meeting at 10:42 a.m.  
_____      Approved without corrections
_____      Approved with corrections

____________________________________                  __________________

Ed M. Hord, Chairman                                                       Date
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